







July 7, 2004 

MEMORANDUM FOR 
Members, Election Assistance Commission

Members, Technical Guidelines Development Committee

FROM:


Arden Bement, Director

National Institute of Standards and Technology and

  Chair, Technical Guidelines Development Committee

SUBJECT:


Organizational Recommendations

As the statutorily-designated Chair of the Technical Guidelines Development Committee (“TGDC”),  I intend to present the following recommendations to the TGDC regarding organization and operating matters.  These recommendations will be discussed during the July 9, 2004 meeting of the TGDC, and motions will be considered regarding their amendment, adoption and implementation. 

Committee Structure
The TGDC is a Federal Advisory Committee that operates pursuant to a charter published by its parent agency, the Election Assistance Commission (“EAC”).  Meetings and communications are regulated by statute, and must generally be public and transparent.  I will propose that the TGDC and any subcommittees operate pursuant to Roberts Rules of Order.  I also intend to appoint two Department of Commerce employees to provide technical support from the National Institute of Standards and Technology (“NIST”) and the Department of Commerce.  Mr. Allan Eustis of NIST will be appointed my project director, and Craig S. Burkhardt of the Technology Administration will be appointed my legal counsel and parliamentarian for TGDC matters.

I recommend that business of the TGDC be accomplished through three subject-specific subcommittees comprised only of TGDC members.  Each subcommittee would have a member-chair.  For technical assistance, each subcommittee will have a NIST executive familiar with applicable subject matter assigned to it.  The proposed subcommittees are (1) Security and Transparency, (2) Human Factors and Privacy, and (3) Core Requirements and Testing.  The subcommittee structure adopted will be proposed to the EAC for its approval.

Because review of financial disclosure forms of TGDC members will not have been completed by the July 9 meeting, it is not appropriate to select subcommittee members or chairs that day.  Rather, I will solicit preferences of TGDC members and, upon completion of the financial disclosure review, select subcommittee members and chairs. 

Committee Operations
The duties of subcommittees would be to engage in information gathering and analysis, including but not limited to conduct of public hearings, and analysis of existing best practices, specifications and standards.  Subcommittees will prepare proposals to the entire TGDC.  Only those proposals adopted by the TGDC would be forwarded to the EAC.  Subject to budgetary constraints, subcommittees may function by meeting in-person or by teleconference.  Subject to availability of funding, essential subcommittee activities to be accomplished in concert with NIST staff, who will provide technical assistance, include:

o
conduct of public hearings to accept oral and written testimony;

o
acceptance and analysis of written materials via NIST web capabilities;

o
survey and analysis of applicable existing best practices, specifications and standards;

o
identification of areas requiring writing of new or revised best practices, specifications and standards;

o
prioritization of projects;

o
writing of proposed best practices, specifications or standards; and

o
communication of project selection and progress to the TGDC.

Subcommittee work product will be shared on a regular basis with all TGDC members.  All subcommittee activities and communications must be in compliance with legal requirements and approved by the Chair.

At an appropriate time, likely January or February, 2005, the TGDC will hold a multi-day plenary session during which work product of the subcommittees will be presented in the form of a series of resolutions.  Resolutions will be debated for potential amendment and adoption.  Adopted resolutions will thereafter be referred to NIST staff for technical assistance and clean-up.  NIST staff will return all adopted resolutions after providing technical assistance and clean-up to the TGDC for final review and approval.  In April, 2005, adopted resolutions and related materials will be presented to the EAC executive director in the form of the statutorily-mandated “first set of recommendations”.

Work Product Form and Priorities
Provisions of HAVA effectively require the TGDC to submit a “first set of recommendations” to the EAC executive director in April of 2005.  The form of the recommendations will vary for each subject matter depending on the existence of current best practices, specifications or standards.  For example, some projects might consist of reviewing quality, pre-tested standards already developed by other organizations.  Recommendations related to such projects may consist of suggested standards capable of immediate implementation.  In subject areas such as human factors, where there are few existing specifications or standards related to voting systems, recommendations may consist primarily of best practices guidelines and protocols for validation of independent testing authority testing activities.

HAVA requires election authorities to be in compliance with certain requirements in January, 2006.  I recommend the TGDC and its subcommittees give first priority to projects which will be useful to the manufacturing, testing laboratory and election administration communities in satisfying these mandates.

I look forward to discussing these and other matters with the TGDC on July 9.

